Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

July 6, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M., July 6, 2015 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Codes Officer Gary Schreppel, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, two (2) residents and three (3) high school seniors.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one present wishing to speak to the Board, the Supervisor reconvened the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Superintendents Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

      A)  The new pick-up has arrived

      B)  Continuing with roadside mowing

      C)  Truck 1 is done and back in service

      D)  Pryor-Saunders roads have been paved
Councilperson Brown asked the Highway Superintendent how the new mower was working out.  Superintendent Eddy replied that is was running good and did a great job.  The Highway Superintendent advised the Board that the Highway Department is off this week, they used Monday as their floating holiday and Tuesday through Thursday as vacation or compensation time.  He stated they have been doing this for the past three (3) years and the men seem to like it.  
Councilperson Husted asked when the culvert pipe on Eureka Road will be repaired. The Highway Superintendent answered as soon as they return from vacation.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and referenced the Assessor’s Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent but submitted the following report;

      The final roll is being done

      The computer needs to be reloaded so I can start next years’ work

       I will be trying to get some classes in this summer if close by
Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Gary Schreppel reported;

     Issued 13 permits for the month

     Collected $849.08 in fees

     Issued total of 52 permits for 2015

Complaints:

     Property Maintenance- 5880 Schieferstine Road

     Property Maintenance- 5038 Albrecht Road

     Property Maintenance- Lawrence Street

     Property Maintenance- 7676 East Carter Road

     Drainage Issues- 5160 Stop Seven Road

	Month
	Jun-15
	         Building
	Permits
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	6/1/15
	2015-0040
	Ossont
	Chad
	5664 NYS  Route 26
	287.000-2-25
	Shed
	$20.00

	6/1/15
	2015-0041
	Lazzara
	Thomas
	PO Box 382
	287.000-1-47
	Addition
	$60.00

	6/2/15
	2015-0042
	Taylor
	Darel
	6911 Dix Road
	274.000-1-44
	Repair/Alteration
	$24.00

	6/2/15
	2015-0043
	Lenhart
	Joe
	4274 Skyline Drive
	325.000-1-44
	Pool
	$30.00

	6/2/15
	2015-0044
	Camelot Village LLC
	 
	7 Sunrise Blvd East
	274.000-1-21.3
	Single residence
	$150.00

	6/9/15
	2015-0045
	Marcello
	Melanie
	18 Tindall Manor
	315.018-2-44
	Shed
	$20.00

	6/16/15
	2015-0046
	Dullin
	Christopher
	6655 Lowell Road
	301.000-2-14.3
	Solar
	$37.08

	6/18/15
	2015-0047
	Dulan
	Edward
	6871 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-4.1
	Residence
	$243.00

	6/18/15
	2015-0048
	Dulan
	Edward
	6871 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-4.1
	Septic
	$45.00

	6/23/15
	2015-0049
	Williams
	Robert
	50 Martin Drive
	327.000-6-19.8
	Deck
	$20.00

	6/23/15
	2015-0050
	Deptola
	Joshua
	6558 Dix Road
	273.000-2-44.2
	Residence
	$150.00

	6/25/15
	2015-0051
	Metzger
	Joseph
	6231 Cooper Street
	313.000-1-30.14
	Pool
	$30.00

	6/30/15
	2015-0052
	Collings
	Michael
	5303 Graves Road
	303.000-1-64
	Demolition
	$20.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$849.08


Codes Officer Schreppel also reported that a certificate of occupancy has been issued to the surgical center.  They are now just waiting for the State Health Department’s approval before opening.  He added there are already rumors for expansion of the facility.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and mentioned the following Water Report submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint;
      Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Daily Turbidity Readings. These readings are now taken daily and reported to the Health Department in my monthly report.

· Performed numerous UFPO dig requests

· Turned water back on residents home on Rt 233 (new owner)

· Replaced meter & shut-off valve on house on Main Street

· Performed normal pump maintenance

· Contacted vendor for CL-17 reader to send out for repairs

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 1 UFPO dig request
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

      In June we loaned out 959 items, registered five new patrons, and purchased twenty-six new   

      books for $408.16.  Book Club met on June 8th with eleven people. The Library was used for an     

      EMT class on the 29th.
Ms. McFadden added that the first of Summer Reading Programs began today.  It included Dave Hoffman and his new canine companion, a craft project and a snack.   Several adults commented that it was one of the best programs yet.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.

Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola reported;

      1. Consult with client on various issues; and

      2. Continue to work on Worker’s Compensation issue
Attorney Mattacola stated his assistant Sarah Hughes reported back to him on the meeting held with the County Legislators.  He continued stating the Board now had two ways to proceed; they can cease all communication with the County or they can take the County up on their offer to have the actuaries hash things out.  Attorney Mattacola stated that he would like to hear what the actuaries have to say, but prior to that the exit criteria needs to be established and agreeable to both parties. Discussion continued.

Councilperson Brown suggested we have the County re-do their report based on the fact that there will not be any residual claims from the Town of Westmoreland.  He feels this should be done before we have the actuaries meet. 
Councilperson Pritchard feels we should have the State Comptroller audit the County Workers Compensation Program.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he spoke with the Comptroller’s Office and they perform an audit; at our cost; to determine that the proper amounts were paid out, but will not audit the actual program, unfair practices or the reserve fund.  The Supervisor added it would be a waste of time and our money.

Attorney Mattacola offered to contact the County’s actuary to determine exactly what criteria their report is based on.  He added that he would speak to the Town’s actuary first in order to ask the proper questions.  

100 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Attorney to speak directly with the actuary representing the County to determine what criteria was used in preparing the County’s actuarial report.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Pritchard referred to the Attorney about a Zoning Board case noted in the Zoning Board minutes.  An area variance was granted to an individual who has less than the required or no road frontage.  He asked if the proper variance was given.  Attorney Mattacola stated that he would require additional information, but did not think an area variance was proper.  Councilperson Pritchard will bring more detailed records to the next Board meeting to discuss.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Attorney Mattacola for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In June, the Town Clerk’s office sold sixteen (16) new dog licenses, renewed sixty-two (62) individual dog licenses and two (2) purebred licenses for $615.00.  Of that, $109.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $506.00.

On June 9, 2015 twenty-four (24) late notices were sent out for dogs due in May 2015.  Renewal notices, for seventy-one (71) dogs due in July, were sent out June 30, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $25.00, of which the Town realized $1.38 in commissions. 

Five (5) marriage licenses were sold for $200.00, $112.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $87.50. Ten (10) certified copies were issued for $100.00 and twelve (12) building permit fees were received for $804.08 and one (1) septic permit for $45.00.  One (1) genealogy search was conducted for $11.00

Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits and one (1) temporary permit was issued or renewed during the month.

I will be having a meeting with the dog enumerator the first week of July for an update.

Communications received:

1. Field Chlorination & Dechlorination- newsletter.

2. NYS Department of Public Service-Telecommunications study

Checks received:

1. Westmoreland School

fuel 4/30-5/31


$     8,021.88

2. COCVAC



fuel



$     1,831.29

3. COCVAC



fuel



$     2,083.56

3. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel May


$        134.64    

4. County of Oneida


2nd half plowing payment
$ 102,109.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- May

$     8,667.00

6. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


fuel



$          52.36

7. Bank of Utica







$        315.07

8. Park rentals



seven (7)


$        175.00

9. Roy Teitsworth


sale of street sweeper

$        600.00

10. Mohawk Valley Abstract

water search


$          20.00
Supervisor Eisnor asked how the dog enumeration was going.  The Clerk replied that the enumerator has had some health problems but promised to meet with the Clerk this week.  She added she would have more to report next month.

Supervisor Eisnor then relayed a situation concerning a stray dog that the Dog Control Officer picked up over the weekend.  Apparently, she brought the dog to her home and then realized it was sick and took it to the Waterville Vet.  The Vet determined the dog has kidney stones.  The Dog Control Officer asked the Supervisor if the Town would pay for the surgery that the dog needed.  Supervisor Eisnor told the Vet, no.  
 The Clerk told the Board she received a request for a peddlers permit for a company to go door to door offering Green Energy alternatives. There are between ten (10) and fifteen (15) individuals involved.  The Board stated that was fine. 

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report. 

Councilperson Brown expressed his pleasure that the Attorney has offered to speak with the Actuaries.  He feels this is a step in the right direction.

Councilperson Hebbard indicated that everything at the Town Park is running smoothly.  It has been open over two (2) months now and there have not been any incidents.  Councilperson Hebbard added that the small slide does have a crack in it and will be looking to get it repaired.
Councilperson Hebbard told the Board that a group of youths from Utica visit the Park every Sunday evening and play volleyball, soccer and eat.  Before they leave, they walk the entire park and pick up any trash that may have been left.  The Park is always cleaner after they leave than when they arrived.  Mr. Johnson told Councilperson Hebbard that they are a great group.

Councilperson Hebbard indicated that he is still in discussion with two (2) individuals that want to save the pool.  He does not feel it will ever come to fruition and suggested the Board continue to move forward on the demolition process, either by the Highway Department or through public bid.  He spoke to the DEC again, it has been confirmed that the drain pipe can be capped off at both ends rather than digging the entire line out.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that he will move the five (5) gallon containers of liquid chlorine to the filtration plant this week.

The Supervisor added that he is in negotiations with the Highway workers to perform the necessary work prior to demolishing the pool.  He has offered them time and a half to come in on a Friday to remove the sand filter etc.  Supervisor Eisnor has no repose to his offers to sell the sand filter and suggested we put it on E-bay. 

Councilperson Husted asked Councilperson Hebbard if he is still reviewing the tapes at the Park.  Councilperson Hebbard replied that he does if there is a problem; however we haven’t had any problems this year.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that we have been having problems with the heat/air conditioning system for the front offices.  We have a quote coming to replace it.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board members to review the Craig Tettament water history report provided to them.  The Supervisor stated that it appears he did use the water.  His history with both the Town and MVWA reflects level usage until this last one.  That is also an indicator that something was wrong in the house that caused this high level of water usage. Discussion continued as the Board reviewed the water history.
101 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to support the current MVWA bill for Craig Tettamant of $299.22.  Councilperson Hebbard doesn’t feel that is fair, it is a “he said she said situation” and feels the benefit of the doubt should be with the customer.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Brown.  Councilpersons Pritchard, Husted, Brown and Supervisor Eisnor voted AYE, Councilperson Hebbard voted NAY.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Eisnor announce that he has quotes for financing the tractor and mower.  First Niagara offered 2.60% for three (3) years; Oneida Savings offered 3.75% for three (3) years or 4.50% for five (5) years.   The Supervisor stated the best quote is through First Niagara.  The amount to be financed is $113,432.50 with annual payments of $39,793.82 for a total amount of $119,381.46.  
Councilperson Pritchard asked if asked if there was sufficient funds in the unexpended fund balance to pay for the tractor without financing.  Discussion continued as the Board reviewed the budget and the Supervisors Report.  Ultimately the Supervisor called the Bookkeeper to have her check the figures, he left a message.
102 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to authorize the Supervisor to verify the unexpended fund balance and decide if there are sufficient funds to pay for the tractor and mower outright.  If not, then to secure financing through First Niagara at 2.60% for three (3) years.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor referred the Board to the spreadsheet regarding Health Insurance.  He and the Bookkeeper met with Amy XXXXX regarding the 2016 health insurance premiums.  The increase is 17% and the spreadsheet shows the different options the Town can choose from.  After reviewing all the scenarios:
103 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard keep with the current plan and select option #1, Town pays 80% of the premium and 60% of the employees deductable.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor read from a letter received from Mike Calogero referencing approximately $300.00 raised from a pool item sale (i.e.: towels, t-shits etc.) the Westmoreland Recreation held.  The money was turned over to the Town Clerk and held in the vault pending the 501C3 designation.  Now that the Board has decided not to pursue the 501C3, the question is what should be done with the funds.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he thought the money should be deposited into the Town’s account to help defray the cost of demolition of the pool.  
104 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to deposit the proceeds of $300.00 into the Towns account to be used toward the demolition of the pool.  All Board members voted AYE ant the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that the County Department of Personnel is requesting action be taken on the position of Water Plant Operator Trainee, which has been vacant since 2004.  The County states the Town needs to either abolish the position or fill it.  If no action is taken by July 31, 2015 the position will become competitive.  He added that in reviewing our current job lists, noticed two (2) other positions within the water department and two (2) positions in the town that are no longer utilized.:  2- Water Maintenance Mechanics, 1-Voting Machine Custodian and 1-Working Supervisor.  
105 a motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor to abolish the following vacant positions:


Water Plant Operator Trainee 
PWTWD-009  


Water Maintenance Mechanic
PWTWD-003


Water Maintenance Mechanic
PWTWD-004


Voting Machine Custodian
PTWML-010


Working Supervisor

PTWML-004

This motion was seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
106 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Town Clerk, Supervisor and Codes reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

107 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the minutes of June 8, 2015 as written.  Councilpersons Pritchard, Hebbard, Brown and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilperson Husted abstained. The motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he called Clinton Agway about the evergreen tree on the Green.  They suggested he place a piece of white paper under the tree branch and shake it.  Then watch the dirt that falls off.  It the dirt moves, it is actually mites.  The Supervisor did this and sure enough the tree is full of mites.  There is a spray you can use but it will not restore what has already died.
The Supervisor asked the Boards opinion of waiving the building permit fees for anyone who has sustained a total loss and is going to re-build.  He thought it would be a small good will gesture the Town could offer.  There was no resolution.
108 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #152 through # 177, which totals $103,412.77.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

108 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #212 through #263, which total $26,906.86.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

109 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water


voucher #7

which total
$      230.00   Westmoreland Water

vouchers #41- #48
which total
$   3,304.64



Spencer Water


voucher #9

which total
$      393.60

Camelot Water


voucher #4

which total
$   9,254.52

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular Board meeting will be on August 10, 2015 at 6:30 P.M.  The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Richard Storey asked how many residents took advantage of the swimming lessons the Town offered to pay for.  The reply was six (6) individual children, four (4) of which will be taking both sessions.

Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz retuned the Supervisor call.  She indicated the unexpended fund balance is currently $269,586.00.

110 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:55 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
